



The Honorable Scott Brown

United States Senate

317 Russell Senate Office Building

Washington DC 20510
Dear Senator Brown,

We are asking that you partner with individuals and family service providers across the state to end homelessness in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.  To help us reach this goal, we respectfully urge you to prioritize the following three budget items for Fiscal Year 2011:
· Fully fund the HEARTH Act at $2.4 billion for the Department of Housing and Urban Development,
· Fund 200,000 new incremental Section 8 Housing Choice Vouchers, and 
· Fund 10,000 new units under the HUD-Veterans Assistance Permanent Supportive Housing Program (HUD-VASH). 
These investments will help to sustain the progress we have made in implementing best practices to prevent and end homelessness in the Commonwealth while also reducing the use of a wide range of public resources.  Housing has proven to be a more cost effective solution to addressing homelessness than placing people in shelters.
According to the 2009 Massachusetts Point in Time Count, on any given night there are over 15,000 people in Massachusetts who do not have a home to call their own, including approximately 2,800 families and 6,500 individuals, many of whom are veterans.   Most of these people become homeless due to a lack of jobs that pay a living wage, the high cost of housing in our state, domestic violence, physical health, mental health, brain injury, and severe trauma such as post-traumatic stress disorder.  These problems have become especially acute during these difficult economic times. 
Communities throughout the state utilize Homeless Assistance Grants, Section 8 Housing Choice Vouchers, and HUD-VASH Vouchers to assist people in accessing housing that is affordable.  Having stable housing helps individuals and families to overcome the barriers to economic mobility and housing stability.  Many who are homeless become self-sufficient over time, no longer needing subsidized housing.  
The HEARTH Act, which was enacted in May 2009, reauthorized the 1992 McKinney-Vento programs and makes substantial improvements to the original legislation by focusing resources on permanent housing solutions rather than the traditional, costly, shelter system. The act allocates more resources to prevent people from becoming homeless and focuses on permanent supportive housing over emergency shelters: this shift represents a new effort to find solutions to, rather than to manage, the homelessness crisis in Massachusetts and the country.  The HEARTH Act also emphasizes rapidly re-housing individuals and families and reducing the amount of time people stay homeless.  Rapid re-housing leads to increased job opportunities, far better health outcomes, and a much less intrusive transition time for school aged children. 
In addition, Section 8 vouchers are one of the state’s main resources for providing housing that is affordable to low-income families with children, elderly households, and people suffering from physical and behavioral health disabilities. Permanent, affordable housing has been proven to address the lack of nutrition often experienced by this population, reduce illness among children and allows people to focus on employment, education, personal health and job training. As you may know, HUD-VASH is currently the only program that specifically targets veterans who are coping with serious mental illnesses and substance use disorders, providing our service men and women a critical resource as they work to re-stabilize their lives. Over the past 18 years, McKinney-Vento programs have significantly reduced chronic homelessness including veteran homelessness. 
Furthermore, prioritizing these programs will:
· Allocate the resources needed to provide permanent supportive housing for chronically homeless individuals and families.  The impact could be dramatic given that only 10% of homeless individuals are chronic yet that 10% consumes over 50% of the public resources allocated to homelessness programs.
· Help families and children escape homelessness through the use of cost-effective solutions. Currently, the average expense for a family living in a Massachusetts’ emergency shelter is over $3,000 per month while subsidized housing is less than a third of this cost. Likewise, some families are rendered homeless and forced to enter shelter when all they needed was a little assistance with a utility bill, one month’s rent, or a car repair. 
· Bolster efforts to end homelessness among Massachusetts veterans by committing more housing vouchers specifically to the Veteran population.  Veterans face a plethora of barriers after they return home from duty, whether they served decades ago or this year, and affordable housing can be one of the most difficult obstacles to overcome; without housing a person’s ability to seek physical and mental health treatment, job opportunities, and renewed social connections is dramatically diminished.

· Continue the already successful use of rapid re-housing and homelessness prevention resources. This type of effort not only reduces the risk of an individual or family of becoming chronically homeless but often saves the state and federal government much needed funds due to extremely high shelter and medical costs.
Senator Brown, we urge you to prioritize $2.4 billion for HUD’s McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Grants Program by fully funding the HEARTH ACT; 200,000 new incremental Section 8 Housing Choice Vouchers; and 10,000 new units under the HUD-Veterans Assistance Permanent Supportive Housing Program.  Please contact Ranking Member Bond and tell him these are your priorities for the FY2011 federal budget. 
Massachusetts has emerged as a leader in homeless and community-based services because we have taken the best practices from around the country and applied them to meet the needs of the Commonwealth.  It is only through a targeted, solution-driven framework that we will be able to ultimately reach our goal of ending homelessness altogether.  By fully funding these programs you will ensure that Massachusetts will remain a leader in finding a solution to this vexing problem.
Thank you in advance for your support.

Sincerely, 


